Approved     

SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES
May 8, 2013 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen convened in regular session Wednesday, May 8, 2013 at 4:30 pm. at the Town Office. Selectmen in attendance were Dave Nickerson, Karen Ober and Guy Giunta. TA Veloski was also present.      










PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0 Public Comment 
 








                  1.1 Brad Crosby – McDonald Survey – Conservation Commission Chair, Brad Crosby requested money for the McDonald property on Lower Bay Road because $1,395 dollars has been spent out of the Conservation Commission's funds to conduct a survey. TA Veloski stated he is still waiting to see if the McDonald's are willing to pay some of the costs but if the McDonald's can not, the funds to pay for the survey can be pulled from the logging proceeds ($10K) in the Town's general fund. Chair Nickerson made a motion to take the survey amount out of the logging proceeds. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.      




 





2.0  New England Primitive Rendezvous – Norman Deanglis was present. Mr. Deanglis explained that he has all of the permits needed from the Army Corps of Engineers for the event on Memorial Day weekend. Mr. Deanglis noted set-up would take place the weekend before and only open to the public on Sunday. The BOS reviewed last year's NE Primitive Rendezvous schedule of events. Mr. Deanglis stated they have their own police & medical staff and everyone agrees to follow the rules by dressing and living like the people they are representing. Selectman Ober asked how many people attend and Mr. Deanglis replied approximately 600 for this event. Mr. Deanglis stated a medallion is needed to show that you have paid to camp or people are asked to leave but if you were to show up dressed in period clothing, you could pay at the gate. The BOS thanked Mr. Deanglis for his time.    












3.0  Department of Public Works – update – Black Brook Road: Jarrod Herbert and Alex Phelps of Pike Industries were present. Director VanTassel stated the seam in the middle of Black Brook Road needs to be fixed to prevent from future problems. Mr. Herbert stated he worked with Director VanTassel on the project and they tried to solve the issues without a full road reconstruction by adding gravel in most places and putting fabric down but they did not add to the sub-base. Mr. Herbert stated the cracking is from frost which stressed the road but he is willing to correct the center-line crack, which is not a Pike issue but an industry issue. Mr. Phelps explained that the joint is the weakest point and if it pops open, it will get worse because of the cold and the Town's road is not as severe as we have seen. Mr. Phelps recommended the road be crack filed with an overlay as soon as possible, so it doesn't sit through another winter. Mr. Phelps noted the road will stay in decent shape but it will never be like a fully reconstructed road. Chair Nickerson stated on Upper Bay Road, he noticed after the base coat was put down that it looked like the paver didn't roll the joint enough and the same on Lower Bay Road but not on Hunkins Pond Road. Chair Nickerson stated he is unsure if it was the same guy or a different guy that was doing the work. Mr. Phelps replied when tying in to a cold joint a lip is left but then the center line looks weird and they have been trying a joint adhesive to fix the cold joint with a hot mix. Chair Nickerson stated he wants the Town's roads to last and for Pike Industries to continue to work for the Town. Jeff Jenkins stated everything being said is right by text book but after the winter, the road usually settles back down but that hasn't happened. Jeff Jenkins explained that he took pictures of the sections of road that has fabric with 8” of fill, which met the engineer's specifications but because of the “v” shaped cracks, the paver wandered 6” on the second pass. Jeff Jenkins noted the lip doesn't look pretty but it makes the road durable and the cracks are not from frost. Jeff Jenkins stated a sheep's foot roller was not used to help with compaction but they may need to consider doing this to DOT specifications. Mr. Herbert replied sometimes when the sheep's foot roller is used it beats the road up too much and then water rises to the top. Jeff Jenkins stated then drainage is needed not the roller. Selectman Giunta noted he is glad that Pike came in tonight because the Board has received a lot of complaints but he understands the project was a lot of work. Mr. Phelps replied he is a Sanbornton resident/taxpayer and Pike will fix the road at no charge. Director VanTassel asked for permission for Pike to park equipment on Perley Hill Road, the class VI portion. The BOS agreed this would be okay. Overhead Doors quote: The BOS reviewed a maintenance & repairs quote for the DPW, Life Safety Building and the Transfer Station totaling $3,270 dollars. Director VanTassel to review last year's prices. Painting at the Transfer Station: Director VanTassel informed the Board he hopes to be done painting by next week. Water tanks: Director VanTassel stated he has taken some old (1,000 gallon) tanks and turned them into a water truck, for grading because of the dry conditions. Jeff Jenkins noted the water is good for road compaction too and 50% of the Town's roads are dirt. Selectman Ober stated you can see the difference in the roads without the roller. Road update: Director VanTassel reported grading on Rufus Colby and Shute Hill Roads. Director VanTassel stated they are cleaning, ditching and cut the trees back on Perley Hill Road and will be doing the same on Woodman Road next week. Director VanTassel stated the BMP on Woodman Road is basically junk because it is filled with mud and needs to be rebuilt. Jeff Jenkins noted the BMP is a maintenance issue but it does what it is suppose to. Director VanTassel noted he will be looking in to the liquid asphalt process. Selectman Ober asked where the new hire process is and Director VanTassel replied he is waiting for background & motor vehicle checks to come back.              

  
3.2 Non-public session under RSA 91-A:3 II (c) - Chair Nickerson made a motion to go into non-public session at 5:55 p.m. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion. Roll call vote: Nickerson; present, Ober; present and Giunta; present. The BOS reconvened the public session at 6:02 p.m. Chair Nickerson announced that Board made a unanimous  decision to pay Wayne Burby half of his time owed per policy and voted to seal the minutes of the non-public session.       













4.0  Old Business

  





                            4.1 Long Look Lodge – Wedding Venue  – TA Veloski provided pictures of the current signage in Town and the Board reviewed. The BOS agreed they would be okay with the Long Look Lodge's business name on the bigger sign but not on the street signs. TA Veloski was asked to check on the sign that belongs to Sant Bani. Mrs. Brophy will be asked to file a sign application.                 
 

  


  4.2
County Commissioners – TA Veloski asked if the BOS wanted to take a tour of the prison and go to the County's meeting. The BOS agreed they would attend a meeting but did not want to take the tour of the jail.       
       

   
  

  4.3 Personnel files  – TA Veloski reported that a signed I-9 form is needed from everyone, to certify the person signing the documents are original and he has discussed the matter with Department Heads. Chair Nickerson made a motion to make the Town Administrator the person to have all of the personnel files in his/her office under lock & key, or their designee. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.      



  





  4.4 Library Cupola  – Steve Ober reported that the cupola has been finished and is more than a first class job. Steve Ober stated the paint was matched by paint chips and the weather vane is an exact replica.        

  




  4.5 Steele Hill Road – TA Veloski reported that the 2/3rds reimbursement from the State has been received, in the amount of $20,373 dollars.     

 

  
  4.6 Job descriptions – The BOS reviewed a list of all of the Town's departments that have current job descriptions on file. TA Veloski noted he only has two of the Fire Department's descriptions and Recreation Director Lonergan is working on all of hers. TA Veloski stated some of them still need BOS approval and he will be working on this.    
      









   


5.0  New Business 









  5.1 Financial Report through 4/2013 – The Board reviewed.     


  5.2 Harassment Training –  TA Veloski informed the Board that Primex will be holding another training on Tuesday, May 21st at 6:30 p.m. at the Town Offices.  
  
  5.3
Winnisquam Fire Station – TA Veloski stated he will also be inviting the Northfield Board of Selectmen to the joint meeting on May 29th  to discuss the W.F.S. and possible equipment sharing.  



 




  


     




  






6.0  Accept donations under RSA 31:95 –  Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept a $40 dollar donation for the Food Pantry from Lynn Chong. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



 









7.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 






  7.1 5/01/2013 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of May 1, 2013. Selectman Giunta motioned to approve the meeting minutes of May 1, 2013 with corrections. Chair Nickerson seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.








8.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and the accounts payable register, a copy was made available for public inspection. 

 
9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – The following was reviewed and approved by the BOS; A Timber Intent for Woodlot & Grange LLC for Tax Map 19, Lot 2 and a Quitclaim Deed for Daniel Downes for Tax Map 25, Lot 37.











 
10.0 Correspondence – The BOS reviewed.   














11.0 Selectman's Reports 







            11.1 Prison workers – Chair Nickerson asked if the Town should start using the prison workers for Town projects because the DPW has summer help in the budget. The BOS agreed this would be okay and TA Veloski offered to check with Superintendent Dan Ward.

   






     



 

12.0 ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 7:04 p.m.








  





13.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next meeting will be held on Wednesday, May 15, 2013 at the Sanbornton Central School @ 6:30 p.m. 















Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, BOS Recording Secretary 

5/08/2013

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


